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Introduction

In an adaptation of Rodrik’s (2011) famous ‘trilemma’ enunciated in his Globalization 
Paradox, Crum (2013) has argued that it is not possible to pursue a combination of 
autonomous nation-states, deep economic and monetary integration (EMU) and 
democratic politics in the context of the contemporary Eurozone/EU. According to 
the trilemma, it is possible to pursue two of these agendas but at the expense of the 
third. So, if democracy and national autonomy are prioritised, this is at the expense 
of EMU; if EMU and democracy (reinvented at the European level in this scenario) 
are prioritised, this is at the expense of national autonomy; and, if EMU and national 
autonomy are prioritised, this is at the expense of democracy.  

The current status quo is one that, according to many critics of supranational eco-
nomic governance, equates to the third of these scenarios. It privileges further in-
tegration at the expense of democratic politics (at supranational and national lev-
els).  While national autonomy is formally respected, this amounts to the autonomy 
of executive actors, rather than an inclusive or parliamentary – and so democratic 
– politics. This status quo has been understood in terms of the pursuit of what Gill 
refers to as a ‘new constitutionalist’ initiative on the part of élite actors:

[Such] initiatives are designed to lessen short-run political pres-
sures on the formulation of economic policy by implicitly rede-
fining the boundaries of the ‘economic’ and the ‘political’. Such 
boundaries police the limits of the possible in the making of eco-
nomic policy. Legal or administrative enforcement is required, of 
course, since the power of normalizing discourse or ideology is 
not enough to ensure compliance with the orthodoxy (Gill, 1998).

If Maastricht and the establishment of monetary union and its governance repre-
sented an important ‘new constitutionalist initiative’, then the early years of mon-
etary union confirmed Gill’s claim that a neoliberal ‘normalizing discourse or ideol-
ogy’ would not be enough to ensure ‘compliance with the orthodoxy’ as evidenced, 
inter alia, in the persistent breaching of the Stability and Growth Pact (SGP). 
Indeed, for many of the élites pursuing this ‘initiative’ the key problem with the 
structures of economic governance – and a key factor in the spillover of the global 
financial crisis into a Eurozone crisis – was precisely the lack of effective ‘legal or 
administrative enforcement’. 

Such a claim has informed many recent reforms to economic governance, which 
have seen the introduction of a range of new legal mechanisms and increased the 
executive powers of the European Commission to ‘police the limits of the possible’ 
in national economic policies. Against this backdrop it has been suggested that we 
witness in the contemporary EU variously an ‘authoritarian’ (Oberndorfer, 2015) 
or ‘Hayekian’ (Streeck, 2014) constitutionalism.  The threat to what remains of the 
European social model – in the shape of national social and welfare settlements – 
and a European democracy – parliamentary politics and inclusive governance – is 
stark from such a perspective.  And there is little evidence that the empowerment 
of executive actors is likely to produce the economic growth that might grant it 
(‘output’) legitimacy.  Indeed, many economists argue that policies of austerity and 
retrenchment are self-defeating in terms of reviving the European economy (Blan-
chard et al, 2015; De Grauwe, 2013).  In short, the failures of monetary union have 
precipitated an existential crisis for the EU.
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Accepting the thrust of such critiques, our starting point in this paper is that al-
ternative ways out of Rodrik’s trilemma are urgently needed to preserve demo-
cratic and social priorities in Europe and, perhaps, the European project itself. To 
this end, some have championed the uploading of a social democratic politics and 
constitutional settlement to supranational level (Habermas, 2001), while others 
have argued for the end of deep economic and monetary integration (EMU and the 
euro) and the restoration of a social democratic politics at national level (Streeck, 
2014). Both extremes would represent radical overhauls of the prevailing consti-
tutional settlement in the EU and in that sense both represent long-term visions. 
When we consider the reality of integration and disintegration blockages certainly 
neither will be realisable in the short to medium term in the absence of a significant 
further crisis (Genscher and Jachtenfuchs, 2013: 3-4).  

A number of mid-range proposals, while not offering a definitive route out of the 
aforementioned trilemma, have suggested ways of reinvigorating some combina-
tion of a democratic politics (at supranational and national levels), particularly to 
safeguard social rights and standards.  This is achieved via various attempts to re-
balance neoliberal concerns with social concerns in the contemporary socio-eco-
nomic governance structures. Often such pragmatic proposals look to prioritise 
and give greater weight to extant structures of soft governance or policy co-ordi-
nation in social and employment policy within the broader structures of current 
socio-economic governance (Zeitlin and Vanhercke, 2014).  However, we would 
contend that such proposals often overstate what soft governance mechanisms 
could achieve in the broader context of a hardened neoliberal legal framework 
(Parker, 2010).

In short, resolutions to the EU’s existential crisis come in the form of radical pro-
posals that seem unrealisable any time soon and pragmatic proposals that fail to 
adequately address the structural asymmetries in the prevailing constitutional set-
tlement.  This paper attempts to offer a via media between these extremes. This is 
to offer a pragmatic mid-range proposal that is, we would claim, more effective in 
offsetting the aforementioned neoliberal direction of travel than other such pro-
posals, while cognisant of the difficulties of radical constitutional change.  Although 
we agree with the aforementioned critics that recent governance reforms have 
amounted to something like Gill’s ‘new constitutionalist initiative’, we believe that 
the potential remains within the extant European constitutional settlement to chal-
lenge a neoliberal reality.  We concur with Dawson and de Witte who note that ‘law 
can be used – and has been used in the past in the integration process – precisely 
as a means of politicising societal choices’  (Dawson and de Witte, 2013: 843; see 
also, Parker, 2008). 

Concretely, we point to the EU and European Commission’s constitutional commit-
ment to fundamental rights and, in particular, social rights, as a possible basis for 
fruitful reform to (socio-)economic governance. While the status quo has eroded 
such rights in a number of national contexts, we argue that this reality is at odds with 
the commitments of the EU to protect such rights, which is contained in the Char-
ter of Fundamental Rights. We highlight that the post-national monitoring of social 
rights, while largely ignored in the EU, does exist in the broader European context, 
particularly in the institution of the Council of Europe’s European Committee of 
Social Rights (ECSR). The European Commission, as the key actor in contemporary 
socio-economic governance, could build on pre-existing links with the Council of 
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Europe in order to learn important lessons from this committee. In particular, an 
assessment of the implications of economic policy for social rights should, accord-
ing to the Commission’s own commitments, be inserted into the structure through 
which EU and Eurozone governance currently takes place: namely, the European 
Semester.  

This paper is premised on a careful analysis of EU primary documents relating to 
the European Semester, the application of fundamental rights in the EU and the 
conclusions of the ECSR. Insights from select interviews with officials in the Euro-
pean Commission have also been incorporated, where appropriate. The paper pro-
ceeds in three steps. First, we describe how economic governance reforms have 
amounted to a ‘new constitutionalist initiative’ in recent years, becoming more dis-
ciplinary since the onset of the Eurozone crisis. This has been achieved via a com-
bination of hardened legal rules and increased discretionary powers of executive 
actors, particularly the European Commission, to implement those rules. Second, 
we argue that, while the social dimension of the EU has been largely subsumed 
by a neoliberal agenda in new economic governance frameworks, the Commission 
could – and should – use its significant margin for discretion to take seriously its 
commitment to a social dimension. In particular, it could, without legal change, in-
voke its commitment to social rights, which is manifest in its undertaking to fully 
implement the EU Charter of Fundamental Rights. In the third and final step, we set 
out how rights could be incorporated into the European Semester and what this 
would mean for the types of policies currently being adopted. To do this, we suggest 
that the Commission might draw on the work of the ECSR, which operates under 
the auspices of the Council of Europe. In conclusion we are clear on the limitations 
of our proposal, but suggest that, if implemented, it could mark an important first 
step towards a more social and democratic constitutional settlement for the EU.

Crisis EU: The Fulfillment of a Neoliberal New Constitution?

Following the start of the crisis a set of governance structures has emerged based 
on a mix of new and pre-existing legal structures and mechanisms.  Indeed, eco-
nomic governance in the EU today is based on a ‘hybrid’ (Armstrong, 2013) com-
bination of EU and extra-EU law (intergovernmental treaty or agreement), which 
encompass hard and soft legal mechanisms. Different combinations of these 
mechanisms apply to different categories of member state, rendering governance 
in this area highly complex.  In terms of extra-EU law, memoranda of understanding 
(MoUs) are agreements pertaining to states in receipt of so-called ‘bailout’ packag-
es (a combination of intra-EU and extra-EU financial support mechanisms) with the 
Commission, European Central Bank and International Monetary Fund collectively 
acting as enforcers and compliance monitors. These have offered a highly discipli-
nary and highly discretionary method for enforcing neoliberal domestic reform.  
As states exit financial programmes MoUs will become defunct, although for some 
states this may certainly be a difficult task in the context of existing agreements. 

The permanent structure of economic governance is embodied in the European 
Semester, which is the primary focus of this paper.  This structure applies to all 
states that have not signed a MoU.  Introduced in 2011, it is underpinned by a range 
of targets and strategies enshrined in various legal agreements, which apply dif-
ferentially to different categories of member state, as described below. It is pri-
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marily concerned with ensuring compliance with the fiscal sustainability targets 
enshrined in the revamped Stability and Growth Pact (SGP) and the extra-EU ‘fiscal 
pact’ of the Treaty on Stability Coordination and Governance (TSCG) and new tar-
gets on macroeconomic balance and economic competitiveness. However, it also 
includes oversight of ostensibly social priorities related to poverty reduction and 
employment contained in the Europe 2020 strategy. 

The European Commission is the main actor in the Semester in terms of both 
policy recommendations and enforcement. It publishes an Annual Growth Survey 
(AGS) on the whole of the EU economy along with recommendations on general 
policy direction and later issues Country-Specific Recommendations (CSRs) con-
taining specific policy direction to each individual member state. Both the AGS and 
CSRs are backed by detailed thematic Country Reports drawn up by the Commis-
sion, which account for the socio-economic situation in each member state and 
the implementation of reforms from previous cycles of the European Semester. 
National governments discuss and endorse the AGS and CSRs in the Council, but 
rarely change any policy recommendations. Member states submit national reform 
programmes (NRPs) detailing how they will meet the macroeconomic and growth 
objectives set out in the AGS, which are taken into account in the CSRs, and a series 
of bilateral meetings between the Commission and member states are held. Gov-
ernments of the Eurozone states have to go even further and submit their annual 
budgets for approval from the Commission, before they are even debated in their 
respective national parliaments (Articles 3-7, Council Regulation (EU) 473/2013) 
and, under the rules of the Fiscal Compact, are expected to discuss and negotiate 
all major policy reforms with implications for public debt with the Commission and 
Council (de la Porte and Heins, 2015: 18).  

When a Eurozone state is adjudged to be experiencing economic ‘imbalance’ – 
something that has been rather common in the history of the Eurozone – two en-
forcement mechanisms spring into action. These are the Excessive Deficit Proce-
dure (EDP) and the Macroeconomic Imbalance Procedure (MIP), which have been 
enhanced considerably by successive legal reform packages (the so-called Six-Pack 
in 2011 and Two-Pack in 2013). These are the only direct enforcement mechanisms 
in the European Semester and are both premised on economic indicators. The EDP 
is based on measures of deficit (3% GDP) and debt (60% GDP). The MIP utilises a 
broader and non-exhaustive array of indicators on macroeconomic competitive-
ness determined by the Directorate-General for Economic and Finance Affairs (DG 
ECFIN) in the Commission (de la Porte and Heins, 2015: 16; Scharpf, 2011: 32). 

If a Eurozone state breaches these economic indicators, it is compelled to en-
act reforms to remedy the situation. Eurozone states submit corrective plans to 
the Commission and receive guidance on reforms to implement. This takes place 
through a process of ‘implicit conditionality’: ‘conditionality based on an implicit 
understanding of the stakes and sanctions involved, underlain by some measure of 
power asymmetry’ (de la Porte and Heins, 2015; Sacchi, 2015: 78). The EDP, which 
used to focus on more immediate budgetary policies to ensure fiscal sustainabil-
ity, has been expanded to incorporate long-term fiscal sustainability through the 
introduction of economic partnership programmes in 2013.  The EDP and MIP are 
backed by financial sanctions. Unlike traditional EU policy, which relies on judicial 
enforcement by the ECJ, these mechanisms are enforced by the Commission, with 
member states only able to block these by qualified majority in the Council (‘re-
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verse qualified majority voting’). The financial sanctions themselves are significant, 
amounting to 0.2% GDP under the EDP and 0.1% of GDP under the MIP, as well as 
restrictions on access to EU structural funds. 

In accordance with Gill’s ‘new constitutionalism’, the current design of the Semes-
ter reflects a hardening of the legal and administrative capacity of actors to enforce 
neoliberal preferences in the EU and the Eurozone in particular. Monitoring and 
sanctioning mechanisms have been hardened (Bauer and Becker, 2014: 219-223; 
Oberndorfer, 2015) and states have been obliged to implement reforms that em-
bed ordo- or neoliberal preferences in national legislation. Moreover, this direction 
of travel has both relied upon and permitted a significant expansion of executive 
discretionary power. We have witnessed a proclivity on the part of executive actors 
in the Council to usurp the role of the Commission in initiating legislation. At times 
these actors have resorted to extra-EU methods (bailout mechanisms, MoUs, the 
TSCG) and at other times they have enacted legislation with a dubious basis in the 
extant ‘European constitution’ (treaty base). This latter approach was adopted for 
the tranche of legislation that was pushed through to establish the more long-term 
policing mechanisms such as the MIP, EDP and (in these contexts) reverse qualified 
majority voting. As Oberndorfer puts it, not mincing his words, ‘the ordinary revi-
sion procedure is being circumvented and/or the appropriate instruments are be-
ing pressed into the “European Constitution” illegally’ (2015: 189).  This has led him 
to characterise the status quo not as ‘new’ but ‘authoritarian’ constitutionalism.

If the Council has established the legal framework underpinning this new govern-
ance approach, then it is, as noted, the Commission that is, in the context of the 
Semester, granted executive power and significant discretion to interpret laws 
and data, pass judgement and impose sanctions (with the aforementioned reverse 
QMV enhancing its authority in this respect). Within the Commission power has 
shifted towards DG ECFIN. A greater array of social and labour policy areas have 
been subsumed within macroeconomic coordination (as discussed further in the 
following section), wherein they are decided by economic and finance actors in DG 
ECFIN and the Economic and Finance Council (Copeland and James, 2014; Obern-
dorfer, 2015; Schellinger, 2015: 6). DG ECFIN has, moreover, repeatedly proposed 
increasing its own powers of oversight of member state ‘competitveness’ (EPSC, 
2015) – conceived problematically in terms of ‘structural reform’ and labour market 
flexibility – in ways that critics have rightly asserted would amount to the Europe-
anisation of the MoU approach and the significant further erosion of social rights 
(Oberndorfer, 2015: 199). 

Certainly, such executive power is problematic in terms of its little regard for a 
separation of competences or institutional balance in the EU. It is not surprising 
then that inherently depoliticising ‘new constitutionalist’ initiatives have prompted 
important acts of re-politicisation from below in the European polity that those 
élites have struggled to ignore. Rifts have in fact already become apparent between 
member states and between the EU and other international organisations and 
sources of economic knowledge such as the International Monetary Fund.  France 
as a long-time reluctant rule follower in the context of both the single market and 
monetary union (Parker, 2008) has shown signs that it might lead the challenge 
to a prevailing fiscal orthodoxy. The Commission itself is not immune from these 
broader political trends.  It is notable in this respect that ‘fiscal hawks’ Germany 
and Finland have been critical of the Commission for being too lenient in some as-
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sessments made to date (Spiegel, 2014). Such cracks in the unity of these neolib-
eral executive actors could grow larger. In the next sections we focus in particular 
on how a re-politicising rift might be developed within the particular institutional 
context of the Commission itself. 

The Unfulfilled Promise of Social Rights 

For some the social dimension was to remain the preserve of national politics, while 
for others it was to follow economic integration at supranational level (Delors, 
1997). It has become increasingly clear over time that neither of these outcomes 
has been achieved.  Economic integration has, since at least the 1980s, indirectly 
eroded social settlements and rights at the domestic level through its encroach-
ment on domestic economic policy making autonomy (Höpner and Schäfer, 2012; 
Scharpf, 2010). In the recent context, described in the previous section, the stricter 
budgetary rules have further delimited the scope for national labour market and 
social policy, while for some categories of member state – particularly those in re-
ceipt of financial support with MoUs – formal member-state responsibility for such 
policy has in many instances been directly and explicitly undermined (Grahl, 2015: 
171). And to the extent that the EU has become relevant in these areas it is via ‘soft’ 
informal policy co-ordination among member states (via various ‘open methods 
of co-ordination’). This shift in the mode of governance has been accompanied by 
a significant recasting of ‘the social’ in a manner that is compatible with the con-
temporary competitiveness agenda, established in the context of the 2000 Lisbon 
Strategy.  This amounts to a supply side orientation, which promotes various kinds 
of investment in ‘human capital’ and rejects statutory labour market regulation as 
an impediment to efficiency, instead championing flexible labour markets (Schell-
inger, 2015: 5).

While it has been possible for member states to resist to some degree this ori-
entation to a competitiveness-friendly social policy due to its reliance on an un-
enforceable ‘soft’ policy co-ordination (Parker, 2008), this has arguably changed 
in the context of the Semester. As Bekker’s (2015: 12) careful analysis of the 2013 
European Semester reveals, ‘half of the CSRs representing the social dimension … 
are attached to at least one economic coordination mechanism; mechanisms that 
may result eventually in a sanction for Eurozone members’. In particular, the MIP 
has provided the pretext for expanding the discretion of economic policy makers 
to make recommendations beyond those domains that fall clearly within EU com-
petences, including in areas such as wages policy (Bekker, 2015: 15). Moreover, in 
accordance with the aforementioned direction of travel, key elements of labour 
market regulation such as employment protection legislation and robust collective 
bargaining structures have been reconceptualised by such actors as barriers to 
competitiveness and targeted for reform (Hyman, 2015). An official in the more so-
cially orientated DG Employment, Social Affairs and Inclusion reported that, when 
they feed in to this process, they are asked to ensure that every proposal is of rel-
evance to macroeconomic balance (interview, official in DG Employment, Brussels, 
17th June 2015). In short, we have seen a hardening of the governance mechanisms 
attached to an already established competitiveness-friendly supranational social 
policy. 
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For some this would represent an overly pessimistic assessment. It has been ar-
gued, for instance, that social goals and the role of social actors have gradually in-
creased since the launch of the Semester in 2011, as reflected in a shift in CSRs 
to reflect such concerns (Zeitlin and Vanhercke, 2014). Moreover, recommenda-
tions that emphasise social concerns that do not have a clear economic or budget-
ary rationale – including, for instance, on the inadequacy of social assistance and 
unemployment benefits – have appeared in recent years, as alternative voices in 
the Commission have been included in the formulation of CSRs (Zeitlin and Van-
hercke, 2014: 32-33). However, these remain attached to the ‘soft’ co-ordination 
mechanisms enunciated above (particularly the Europe 2020 programme), which 
is a clear signal of their subordinate status vis-à-vis the aforementioned competi-
tiveness-friendly social priorities tied to the enforceable MIP or SGP. A recent at-
tempt by the Commission to integrate social standards into the European Semes-
ter through a ‘social scoreboard’ was criticised on similar grounds by trade unions: 
in short, the standards lacked the ‘teeth’ to challenge the direction of travel in mac-
roeconomic policy (ETUC, 2014; Zeitlin and Vanhercke, 2014: 53). Indeed, when we 
consider socio-economic governance as a whole it is difficult to avoid the conclu-
sion that a ‘constitutional asymmetry’ (Scharpf, 2010) between the economic and 
social has grown in the recent context. 

That said, the ‘European constitution’ or acquis is far from unambiguously neo-
liberal. The so-called ‘horizontal social clause’ introduced into the Lisbon Treaty 
offers an example of this: it requires all EU actions to take into account ‘the promo-
tion of a high level of employment, the guarantee of adequate social protection, the 
fight against social exclusion, and a high level of education, training and protection 
of human health’ (Article 9 TFEU). It might therefore offer the basis for a ‘social’ 
mainstreaming. As Vandenbrouke and Vanhercke (2014) have noted, ‘this [situa-
tion] requires the social dimension to be mainstreamed into all EU policies, notably 
into macroeconomic and budgetary surveillance, rather than being developed as a 
separate “social pillar”.’ Such mainstreaming would, as discussed, need to amount 
to more than a concern with social policy by economic policy makers intent on hol-
lowing-out such policies as a means to fiscal consolidation. An effective social main-
streaming would, we would argue, require explicit reference by the Commission to 
an alternative constitutional foundation – one that might offset the hardened new 
economic governance mechanisms (Parker, 2010).  

One such foundation exists in the form of the EU’s Charter of Fundamental Rights 
(EUCFR), which was granted legal value in 2009 with the Lisbon Treaty and refers 
to a range of social and economic rights. The Commission could – we would argue, 
should – actively monitor these rights in the context of the European Semester. 
Indeed, the Commission’s Strategy on the Charter (2010) outlines various mecha-
nisms that were intended to ensure that rights were given due regard in all political 
activities of the Commission. Maduro (2003: 285) argues that one of the motiva-
tions behind introducing social rights to the EU legal order was as a guarantee that 
economic imperatives would not lower domestic social standards (in the manner 
that they are currently doing). 

The EUCFR contains multiple social rights, including, but not limited to, the free-
dom to choose an occupation and right to engage in work (Article 15), right to col-
lective bargaining and action (Article 28), protection in the event of unfair dismissal 
(Article 30), fair and just working conditions (Article 31), protection of young peo-
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ple at work (Article 32), and social security and social assistance (Article 34). To 
give practical meaning to these rights, the Commission published a strategy on 
the implementation of the Charter in 2010. The strategy commits the EU to being 
‘exemplary’ in the field of rights and outlines a range of governance reforms to this 
end, including mainstreaming rights in impact assessments, preparatory consulta-
tions with relevant stakeholders, processes for inter-institutional dialogue, and ex-
planatory memorandums to detail how rights issues are affected (European Com-
mission, 2010: 4-8). In short, these are governance mechanisms that are designed 
to ensure that fundamental rights are given due regard and that any interference 
with rights is legitimate and justified both pre-emptively and post hoc.  

These rights mechanisms have, to date, not been deployed to any great extent. Of 
particular note for present purposes, the aforementioned socio-economic govern-
ance structure has not included any consideration of fundamental rights, includ-
ing social rights. At a technical level, there are two primary reasons for this. First, 
the Commission’s strategy on the Charter is primarily based around the traditional 
Community method of policy-making, whereas, as noted, economic governance 
deploys a complex hybrid of co-ordination mechanisms and legal rules (Armstrong, 
2013). The aforementioned tools incorporated in the Commission’s Charter strate-
gy were already deployed in the traditional Community method, but not systemati-
cally in the context of other modes of governance, meaning that it is technically not 
fit for deployment in the area of economic governance (or so it could be argued). 
However, this does not justify the exclusion of the Charter and its rights from the 
European Semester. The Charter itself is addressed to ‘the institutions and bodies 
of the Union with due respect for the principle of subsidiarity and to the Member 
States only when they are implementing EU law’ (Article 51, Charter of Fundamen-
tal Rights) and there is no provision exempting the institutions and bodies of the EU 
when operating under the European Semester. From a legal perspective, the situa-
tion is trickier when it comes to member states and an assessment of whether they 
are implementing EU law. As highlighted above, the process of the European Se-
mester relies on executive decision making and financial sanction-based enforce-
ment, but it could be argued that this is underpinned by EU legislation. At the very 
least, the spirit of the Charter should apply to member states when acting under 
the direction of the EU.

Second, it is notable that social rights are poorly developed in the case-law of the 
ECJ. This is relevant because, although the rights mechanisms highlighted above 
are not judicial, it is primarily the jurisprudence of the ECJ that shapes how the 
Commission engages with rights (interview, official in DG Justice, 2nd July 2015). 
The reason for this lies in the origins of rights in the EU. Prior to the drafting of the 
Charter in 2000, rights were introduced into the EU legal order on a case-by-case 
basis by the ECJ. As courts have generally been wary of adjudicating on social rights, 
preferring instead to leave such questions to elected bodies, the ECJ has, until very 
recently, shied away from introducing social rights into the EU’s legal order. 

Furthermore, the ECJ has engaged with rights by developing a ‘proportionality prin-
ciple’, which is now also enshrined in the Charter. Interference with rights is only 
permissible in pursuit of a legitimate aim provided it is proportionate to what is 
necessary to achieve that aim and respects the essence of the right. However, ten-
sions arise when it comes to balancing market concerns (treaty ‘freedoms’) with 
rights concerns (fundamental rights) (De Vries, 2013). It has been argued that it is 
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market concerns that have been prioritised to the detriment of social and labour 
rights, which are primarily protected at the national level (Höpner and Schäfer, 
2012; Scharpf, 2010). The key recent cases at the ECJ that have concerned social 
rights, the Viking and Laval cases, ultimately restricted social rights (the right to col-
lective action) in favour of protecting treaty-based market freedoms (the freedom 
to provide services). While there are some indications that the ECJ may now be 
moving towards stronger protection of social rights since the changes introduced 
by the Lisbon Treaty, including the Charter gaining legal value (De Cecco, 2013: 22-
27), in general high standards for social rights have not been established by the 
Court.  Thus, while the Court has referred to the importance of rights, including 
social rights – and, indeed, jurisdictional orders upholding these at the national and 
European levels – such references themselves should not lead to the conclusion 
that the Court is an even-handed adjudicator between economic and social values.

The main point for current purposes is that fundamental rights mechanisms within 
the EU were developed with reference to Union case-law that has not established 
high standards on social and labour rights, despite the inclusion of such rights in 
the Charter.  Such rights have tended to be subordinated in practice to economic 
priorities, in accordance with the broader aforementioned constitutional asym-
metries. Given its margin for discretionary action in the context of the Semester, 
the Commission could develop a more appropriate set of standards on social rights 
in the context of its socio-economic governance by turning to another source of 
standards on these rights: a source that has been increasingly critical of the post-
crisis erosion of such rights in Europe.

Social Rights in the European Semester

The Commission’s desire to be ‘exemplary’ on rights consists, as noted above, in 
giving weight to rights throughout its governance processes. Member states are re-
quired to do the same in the context of implementing EU law. The Commission has, 
we have noted, been far from exemplary in this respect in the context of its recent 
socio-economic governance and member states have failed to sufficiently draw at-
tention to rights issues arising from Commission recommendations.  Injecting a 
concern with social rights into all steps in the European Semester process would 
offer a means of partially redressing the constitutional asymmetry between eco-
nomic and social issues that has widened in the crisis context. Given its preeminent 
role in this process, it is particularly important that the Commission addresses 
its shortcomings in this area and takes these rights seriously. To think that social 
issues could immediately be prioritised is, of course, unrealistic, as it would neces-
sarily mean a blanket prohibition on a range of current (economic) policies. But an 
obligatory consideration of social rights would bring much needed publicity to in-
stances where rights are threatened, while empowering actors within and beyond 
the Commission with an interest in promoting such rights.  

As noted above, measures that seek to restrict rights in the EU have generally been 
addressed by the application of a proportionality test, whereby rights may be re-
stricted only in pursuit of a legitimate interest provided that restriction respects 
the essence of the right and is not disproportionate (Peers and Prechal, 2014).  For 
the ECJ this has often meant considering the proportionality of infringements of 
economic freedoms by, inter alia, those invoking social or collective rights. The chal-
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lenge – at least in the context of prevailing economic governance mechanisms – is 
to push for a reversal of this logic: in other words, publically consider the propor-
tionality of infringements of social rights by economic priorities and, to that end, 
establish a more substantive and rigorous set of social rights standards, against 
which a test of the proportionality of any infringement could be conducted. 

While relatively limited in the EU/ECJ, more robust standards have evolved in Eu-
rope, notably in the context of the Council of Europe’s European Committee of 
Social Rights (ECSR) monitoring of the European Social Charter (ESC). This body 
– made up of independent and impartial experts on social rights – has, in the con-
text of its country reporting and collective complaints mechanism, established a 
considerable body of case-law on how to interpret and implement social rights in 
Europe. Working with the ECSR, the Commission could establish a set of standards 
for guiding a commitment to the protection of social rights. Links between the EU 
and the rights instruments of the Council of Europe have been productively devel-
oped in the past, notably in the context of developing the content of the Copen-
hagen political criteria in Enlargement policy.1  Moreover, the ESC itself is already 
linked to the EU in numerous ways: all EU member states are signatories to it; it is 
cited in the preamble to the Treaty on the European Union and in Article 151 of the 
Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union; it is listed as a source for several 
of the rights contained in the EU’s Charter of Fundamental Rights; and it has even 
been drawn upon on several occasions by the ECJ. Furthermore, it is arguably nec-
essary for legal conformity in Europe for the standards of the ESC to be incorpo-
rated into the European Semester. European states are members of both regimes; 
they have an obligation to ensure the standards of the ESC are met and to imple-
ment recommendations under the European Semester. 

What, in concrete terms, might constitute ECSR standards?  It is beyond the scope 
of this paper to provide an exhaustive account of the ECSR’s case-law (for a digest 
of this case-law, see ECSR, 2008; for specific case-law on crisis measures see Jime-
na Quesada, 2014), but considering just two rights – both of which have, according 
to the ECSR, been violated by member states in the crisis context – offers an idea of 
how ECSR standards could come into play in practice for the Commission. These 
are the right to collective bargaining (Article 6 ESC) and the right to reasonable no-
tice of termination of employment (Article 4(4) ESC). With respect to these rights, 
the ECSR has highlighted ideal standards that states should be working towards, 
including the principle of non-retrogression,2  and minimum standards that cannot 
be justifiably breached (Jimena Quesada, 2014: 4-5).  

For the right to collective bargaining, the ECSR states that, according to the ideal 
standard, consultation must take place at several levels, which it identifies as the 
national and regional/sectoral levels (ECSR, 2014a: 24). However, the minimum 
ECSR standard is that bargaining frameworks should be entered into voluntarily by 
social partners and developed spontaneously. Voluntary agreements to decentral-
ise bargaining structures have been found permissible, but decentralisation forced 
by the state without adequate consultation is considered a rights violation (ECSR, 
2014b: 24-26; see also Lorcher, 2014). In addition to this, measures that undermine 
the utility of collective agreements, such as allowing employers to derogate from 
collectively agreed working conditions, have also been found to violate the right to 
collective bargaining (ECSR, 2014b: 24-26). 
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With regards to the right to reasonable notice of termination in employment, the 
ECSR has stated that national law should seek to dissuade employers from engag-
ing in unfair practices, provide adequate protection against retaliatory dismissal, 
and be broad enough to ensure comprehensive coverage of workers. More spe-
cifically, the ECSR has established as a minimum standard a threshold of 26 weeks 
as the maximum time for probationary periods and has set out a framework for 
determining notice periods in ordinary contracts based on length of service (ECSR, 
2008: 47, 152). In specific cases, employment contracts with excessive probationary 
periods without protection against dismissal and inadequate notice periods post-
probationary period have been found to violate the right to reasonable notice of 
termination (ECSR, 2014b: 19). 

In terms of the aforementioned proportionality test, then, policies that risk breach-
ing minimum standards established by the ECSR should be prohibited, whereas 
those that are contrary to the ideal standards would require explicit justification. 
To offer a concrete example, the ECSR found in relation to Spain that collective 
bargaining reform imposed without consultation and use of excessive probation-
ary periods in employment contracts had breached minimum standards (ECSR, 
2014b). Both reforms were introduced in the context of the European Semester.3  
In light of our proposal, the Commission would not permit such policies. Recom-
mendations that depart from the ideal standards that states should be working 
towards or that regress on standards already achieved would have to be explicitly 
justified as proportionate, as respecting the essence of the right and in pursuit of 
a legitimate aim. Justification of rights interference would then have to accompany 
any CSR or recommendation under the enforcement procedures (EDP and MIP) 
that seek to interfere with or lower the standards of social rights, in a fashion simi-
lar to the explanatory memorandums the Commission utilises alongside traditional 
legislative proposals. Recommendations by the Commission to decentralise collec-
tive bargaining structures or to reform employment protection, which have been 
issued to a number of member states (European Commission, 2013: 16), would 
have to be justified in this way. These policies are generally justified in terms of the 
importance of flexible labour markets, which, it is argued, improve macroeconomic 
competitiveness and increase employment levels. The ultimate aims may be legiti-
mate in this case, but it would be a matter for debate as to whether they justify 
the level of interference they have caused with social rights, particularly given the 
general failure to date of the means to successfully achieve these ends.  

Mechanisms for the inclusion of and meaningful consultation with social partners 
at national and European levels would follow from ECSR standards in this area. 
Whilst the Commission has already proposed that consultations with European 
level social partners take place prior to the AGS (European Commission, 2014), 
we propose that national social partners could also be incorporated into the se-
ries of bilateral meetings held between the Commission and national governments 
throughout the European Semester. As highlighted above, one of the key minimum 
standards for the right to collective bargaining is the voluntary nature of bargain-
ing structures. If decisions to decentralise collective bargaining are taken at the 
European level without the involvement or consent of trade union representatives, 
then this standard will not be met and the right will be violated. Furthermore, the 
active involvement of social partners would help to bolster the attention given to 
rights assessments, particularly given the rights-based strategies utilised by trade 
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unions across the EU in opposition to austerity (Kilpatrick and De Witte, 2014). 
Giving greater priority to social rights would contribute to overcoming a perennial 
problem with Commission initiatives to include social partners and other groups 
sympathetic to social rights: namely, that a hard neoliberal economic constitution 
effectively diminishes their influence (Parker, 2010). As with the above critique of 
soft modes of policy co-ordination, the issue has not been a lack of activity or in-
clusion at EU level with respect to issues of social concern, but the undermining of 
such activity and inclusion in the context of a broader constitutional (and political) 
asymmetry. Social rights standards adopted with reference to the ECSR might be-
gin to offset such an asymmetry.     

The key components of the Semester – outlined above in section 1 – where as-
sessments of this sort could be conducted include the AGS and the providing of 
specific policy directions in the CSRs and as part of the enforcement mechanisms 
(the EDP and MIP). This work is already underpinned by a significant amount of 
socio-economic analysis conducted by the Commission (Country Reports and ad-
ditional In-Depth Reviews for those member states under MIP). As these analyses 
already involve a close examination of the conditions in each country and the ex-
pected impact of reforms, the incorporation of rights assessments with reference 
to the standards of the ECSR would not involve significant changes to the European 
Semester itself.

The implications of incorporating fundamental rights protections into the European 
Semester go far beyond collective bargaining and employment protection. Reports 
published by the Council of Europe Commissioner for Human Rights (2013) and the 
president of the ECSR (Jimena Quesada, 2015) demonstrate a whole host of rights 
issues have been put at stake in the pursuit of austerity and highlight where the 
case law of the ECSR, along with other international rights bodies, can be used to 
guide policies towards protecting social standards. In the context of the Eurozone 
crisis, social rights ranging from healthcare to social security to fair wages have 
been undermined in the pursuit of fiscal and other macroeconomic targets with-
out adequate attention on their human and social impact. By incorporating rights 
mechanisms into the European Semester, the impact of macroeconomic policies 
on social standards could no longer be addressed as only an afterthought.

Conclusion

This paper has outlined a strategy for countering a neoliberal bias in the contem-
porary economic governance of the EU, particularly in the context of the European 
Semester. It is a strategy that takes seriously the difficulties of radical constitution-
al change that many critics of the anti-social and anti-democratic characteristics of 
the prevailing economic governance have proposed. At the same time, it seeks to 
offer a strategy that is based on more than a ‘soft’ legal basis – the open method of 
co-ordination that has prevailed in EU employment and social policy-making – or 
straightforward proposals for greater inclusivity in the governance process.  

It argues that a constitutional foundation for a more social settlement is needed 
and in fact already exists in the prevailing constitutional settlement. In particular, 
it highlights and recalls the relevance of the social rights contained in the legally 
binding EUCFR. It suggests that, given the Commission’s increasing discretionary 
power in the context of the European Semester and its prior commitment to be an 
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‘exemplary’ actor with respect to the Charter, it could – and should – mainstream 
a consideration of social rights in to the EU’s (socio)-economic governance.  In as-
certaining which standards to adopt in this area it could, we argue, usefully draw 
upon the case-law and insights of the ECSR, which operates under the auspices of 
the Council of Europe.

While we believe the paper offers a realisable proposal that takes seriously the con-
straints of the current status quo, the difficulties and limitations of this proposal 
ought not to be understated. In terms of implementation difficulties, it would be 
naïve and contrary to the pragmatic spirit of this paper to think that the Commis-
sion will easily change its current approach and privilege social rights. That said, 
the Commission has shown a gradual softening of its position since the Semester 
began in 2011 and it is far from a unitary actor or an unambiguously neoliberal one. 
Moreover, it has, in its proposed mechanisms for engaging with fundamental rights, 
demonstrated a commitment in principle to be transparent in highlighting rights 
issues even where its policies may infringe upon rights. This amounts to a com-
mitment to justify why in a particular instance it was necessary to infringe upon a 
particular set of rights and that should include social rights. Such publicity would 
certainly serve, at the very least, to re-politicise discussions within the Commission 
and empower actors beyond the Commission to make the case for social rights 
in the face of what is often presented as a ‘common sense’ logic of austerity. At 
the very least, the Commission could and should, in the short term, be held to its 
commitment to offer such transparency on rights issues in the context of socio-
economic governance.

In terms of its limitations, even a full implementation of our proposal would not 
alone offer a resolution of Rodrik’s dilemma in favour of democratic priorities. For 
one thing, the proposal does not directly address the executive power of the Com-
mission – and the associated deficit of democracy at national and supranational 
levels – but seeks initially to work within this context.  This is not, it should be em-
phasised, to endorse the extent of its executive power.  Indeed, the very shift that 
we propose would constitute an important instance of the repoliticisation of socio-
economic governance that would both facilitate and require the inclusion of more 
plural voices at national and supranational levels in the short term. In the long term, 
prioritising the social may also entail a reconsideration of a status quo of austerity 
and permanently low taxation that, as many economists have noted (Blanchard et 
al. 2015; De Grauwe, 2013), has been self-defeating in terms of the promotion of 
economic growth and prosperity and corrosive of social rights. In that sense such 
repoliticisation might lead to a more fundamental re-thinking of the structures of 
economic and monetary union in ways that would either lead to its demise – and 
the return of democratic autonomy to the national level – or to the construction of 
a democratic political union alongside monetary union. In either scenario, the ex-
ecutive power of the Commission would necessarily be diminished, as representa-
tive democracy would be reinvigorated at national or supranational level. These, 
in essence, amount to the more radical social democratic proposals for resolving 
Rodrik’s trilemma, enunciated in the introduction.  

From this broader perspective, the re-politicisation of the Commission’s socio-
economic governance via the invocation its own commitment to social rights is 
best regarded as a small but important first step in plotting our way from where 
we are to a more radical social-democratic constitutional settlement for the EU. 
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Notes

1. One of the authors of this paper was involved in developing such links when 
working for DG Enlargement 2003-2006.

2. The principle limits regressive steps on standards achieved that are above 
minimum standards, unless they can be justified as necessary in a democratic 
society and proportionate.   

3. These reforms were requested in Spain’s CSRs and, in more precise detail, in a 
confidential letter from the ECB, which was later leaked to the media.  
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